S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th December 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Public: Mrs J Back and Mrs B Worlledge

APOLOGIES: Mrs T Banks, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney and County Cllr Mr Jason Law
Mr Price informed members that Mrs Albinson was absent from the meeting following the sad loss of her husband, Brian, earlier in the day.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th November 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mrs Back and Mrs Worlledge and explained that they were present at the meeting on behalf of Mr Goddard.

He explained that Mr David Goddard had been in touch with the Parish Council, following the recent Public Exhibition held by Larkfleet Homes.

He explained that Mr Goddard was concerned regarding the number of new homes proposed.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council will continue to work to reduce the numbers.

He added that Mr Goddard had asked the Parish Council to sanction a Public Meeting to enable South Wootton Residents to make their comments known.

Mrs Back asked if there had been any further information following the Public Exhibition.
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Mr Price confirmed that no further information had been received, however commented that a Planning Application could be expected during the first quarter of next year.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council will meet with the Developers in January 2017.

Mr Price informed members that the Inspector had produced his report on the SADMP and the Final Main Modifications Schedule.

He confirmed that the Inspector had rejected the SADMP Document as it stood; however the Final Main Modifications Schedule listed his recommendations, which if taken up would make the document sound.

Mr Price said that the Inspector had made an amendment to the wording regarding the numbers of new dwellings; he said that at Hall Lane, South Wootton this had been amended from “no more than” 300 dwellings to read “at least” 300 dwellings. 

At Knights Hill, the wording had been amended from “no more than” 600 dwellings to read “at least” 600 dwellings. 

Mr Price explained that this therefore has opened the flood gates to allow for an increase in the numbers of new homes.
It was said that at the Hall Lane site there is approximately 40 hectares of land, however some of this land sits within Flood Zone 2 and Flood Zone 3, cutting the land available for housing development on Flood Zone 1 to approximately 20 hectares; (22-23 dwellings per hectare).

Mr Price spoke regarding the various densities of homes in South Wootton.

He stated that the density across the Knights Hill site will vary with an average of 16 dwellings per hectare. The Clayland site will be approximately 22 dwellings per hectare.

It was said that densities of homes do vary across South Wootton with averages of approximately 11 – 16 dwellings per hectare although it was acknowledged that the Deas Road estate is considerably higher with 30 dwellings per hectare.

Mrs Back stated that the last Traffic Survey carried out by the Parish Council was done in 2012; she asked if another Traffic Survey could be carried out.
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Mr Price said that various junctions along Grimston Road were looked at during the Traffic Survey; it was found that the Sandy Lane Junction was ok; the Langley Road junction was over capacity, the Castle Rising Road junction and the Nursery Lane junction were both close to capacity and the Hall Lane junction was over capacity.

Mr Price felt that an up to date Traffic Survey would not change the outcome, he added that the Highways Department have also carried out their own Traffic Surveys.

Rev Tate spoke regarding the request for a further Public Meeting and stated that he was disappointed that the residents of South Wootton have waited for so long before making their feelings known.

He said that residents should have written individual letters of objection to the proposals a long time ago.
It was said that only the Parish Council has looked at the matter fully and assessed the overall impact that the new housing will have on South Wootton.

Mr Price added that the Parish Council had spent quite a lot of money and many Parish Councillors have put in a great deal of time to fight the proposals.

Mrs Back said that many residents are not aware of the situation.

Mr Price said he found that extremely frustrating baring in mind the number of Parish Council Newsletters which have been posted through Resident’s doors regarding the matter.
Mr Jordan felt that once a Planning Application has been received, a decision regarding holding a Public Meeting can be made.

It was said that in addition to the sites at Hall Lane and at Knights Hill, additional land has recently been put forward under the call for sites.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council hopes to build a rapport with the Developers.
He said that he would keep Mrs Back and Mrs Worlledge informed of any further information.

Mrs Back and Mrs Worlledge thanked the Parish Council for allowing them to attend and they left the meeting.
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5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 
Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
County Councilor Law: No Report
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets – Village Hall - Asbestos Management Plan:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had produced the South Wootton Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan from the Asbestos Report.

She referred to the Plan and explained that whilst a small amount of Chrysotile Asbestos had been found in the ceiling, the small amount poses a very low risk.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there is no further action necessary at present, however if work needs to be carried out or the ceiling is damaged, the Asbestos would need to be removed by a trained operative.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Tony Walker the Village Hall Caretaker will carry out the Monthly Asbestos Inspection and complete the Inspection Record Sheet.

Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the South Wootton Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan; this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour.
Update Distribution Board:  Mr Narborough explained that the existing Electrical Distribution Board needs to be updated and following a meeting with AMR Group Ltd, it was recommended that a new distribution board which will be split load should be installed. It was said that this would provide 50% backup of the circuits which will help with less disruption, should a fault occur.

Mr Narborough referred to the circulated quote from AMR Group Ltd and confirmed that the cost for the work would be £498.80 +VAT.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should update the Distribution Board in the Village Hall as per the recommendations by AMR Group Ltd, at a cost of £498.80 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with all members in favour. 
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Hire Charges: Mr Narborough explained that the Assets Committee had looked at a Comparison Sheet showing various pricing structures from similar venues in the area (Reffley Community Hall, the Masonic Centre, the William Burt Centre and Gaywood Community Centre).

It was confirmed that the Village Hall Hire Charges had not been increased since 2014 and any new charges would come into effect from 1st April 2017.

Mrs Cornwell read through the list of Recommended Hire Charges, which she had produced.

Members discussed the matter fully and felt that the increase of approximately 10% was acceptable.  Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Recommended Hire Charges produced by Mrs Cornwell; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.

Emergency Lighting: Mr Narborough explained that following the recent Fire Risk Assessment, it was found that the Village Hall Car Park does not have any emergency lighting in the Car Park in the event of loss of power.

Mr Narborough referred to the Assets Minutes and confirmed that a quote had been received from AMR Group Ltd and explained that to provide three twin spot emergency lights fitted on the front of the Village Hall pointing to the Car Park, to provide one further twin spot emergency light at the entrance of the Village Hall to illuminate the walkway and to add an emergency bulkhead fitting for the fire exit, the cost would be £580.35 +VAT.

Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should ask AMR Group Ltd to carry out the work to install emergency lighting as per the quote; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had also written in various amendments to the Village Hall Hire Agreement stating that no naked flames or candles are allowed, that regular Hirers have to carry out their own Fire Drills and in addition Fire Emergency Procedures have also been attached to the Village Hall Hire Agreement.
It was confirmed that Mr Tony Walker, the Village Hall Caretaker would be issuing Hirers with a letter pointing out the amendments along with the new Agreement and Fire Emergency Procedures.
Emergency Exits: Mrs Cornwell explained that in addition to the emergency lighting, the exit ramps also need to be improved in case people need to escape the building.
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She stated that the existing ramps immediately outside the building are very steep and could be dangerous.

She explained a suitable alternative layout and said that she would be meeting a builder to get a specification drawn up to be given to local builders so that similar quotes can be obtained.

Mrs Cornwell added that an application for the work would need to be submitted through Building Regulations at the Borough Council. 

(Clerk’s Note: After contacting Building Regulations, as the works are to improve the Fire Escape routes an application is not required, the Parish Council are OK to proceed).
Members agreed that the matter would not be rectified immediately, it was confirmed that Mr Blake, the Fire Risk Assessor is happy that the matter is in hand.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would obtain the necessary quotes. 

All Members were happy that Mr Narborough, Mr Price and Mr Jordan can look at the quotes when they are received and authorise the work. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council progresses with the work as soon as possible; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Village Hall Cleaner: Mr Narborough reported that the temporary Village Hall Cleaner had recently resigned and confirmed that Ellen, who is currently on Maternity Leave, has moved out of the area and would not be returning to work.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had met with Mr Mallett from Bright’s Cleaning Services who has provided a quotation to carry out the work.

She explained that Bright’s Cleaning Services will visit on three occasions per week for two hours per visit. She said that the quote of £327.00 every four weeks (£81.75 per week) includes all the necessary products, machinery and also provides sickness and holiday cover. Included in the quote, Bright’s Cleaning Services provides its own insurance and a 24 hour Emergency Cover.
Mrs Cornwell stated that currently the Parish Council pays the Village Hall Cleaner £61.25 per week wages and pension contribution. The Parish Council also purchases all the necessary cleaning materials and equipment.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had also been in touch with a local cleaner, Ms Roxanne Mendham who had been recommended.
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She explained that due to the various bookings, the Village Hall has to be cleaned between 6am – 8am; this however had proven difficult as Ms Mendham has small children.

Members discussed the quote from Bright’s Cleaning Services and Mrs Cornwell confirmed that whilst the cleaning would be on a 12 month contract, either party can terminate the contract with 30 days notice.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask Bright’s Cleaning Services to carry out the Village Hall Cleaning as per the quote of £327.00 every four weeks, this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.

Air-conditioning - Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that it is hoped the work to install the Air-conditioning will take place during February 2017 half term.

The Green and Open Spaces - Pleasant Holme – New access to Driveway:  Mr Narborough explained that correspondence had been received from Mr Neil Staples and Ms Lisa Brindle.

He explained that they are the owners of Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green and have expressed their interest in creating an additional access to their property by using a small area of the Green on the edge of their property.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should not allow Mr Staples and Ms Brindle to use the area of the Green as an additional new access to their property; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Dyke Clearance:  Mr Narborough stated that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes for the dyke and gulley clearance at the Green.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council ask BMAC Garden Services to carry out the work at a cost of £450; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Comment was made that BMAC Garden Services had recently carried out some leaf clearing work in the Cemetery and had carried out an immaculate job.
Grass Cutting Contract:  Mr Narborough stated that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes for the Grass Cutting Contract.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council renews its Grass Cutting Contract with CGM Group Ltd; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 
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Comment was made that CGM Group Ltd had provided a great service in previous years.

Restoration of the Village Sign:  Mr Narborough confirmed that a quote had been received from Ms Deborah Sedgwick for £495.00 to restore the Village Sign.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask Ms Sedgwick to restore the Village Sign at a cost of £495.00; this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour.
Cemetery – Quote for new Footpath: Mr Narborough stated that the Assets Committee had discussed three quotes for the new Cemetery Footpath.

Mrs Cornwell explained the exact location and specification of the new Footpath.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask D & E Builders Ltd to carry out the work on the new Footpath at a cost of £1,250.00 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with all members in favour.

Trenches around Ashes Plots:  Mrs Cornwell explained that just recently a problem has arisen where family members have been digging trenches around Ashes Plots.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the trenches being dug are getting wider, with one particular Ashes Plot having a five inch width trench all the way round, encroaching on other Plots.

Members discussed the matter and felt that the situation was unacceptable.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should add an additional rule to the Cemetery Rules stating that no trenches around Ashes Plots are allowed, this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour.
It was agreed that Mrs Cornwell would write to the families concerned to inform them that the Parish Council will re-fill and re-seed the trenches.

Review of Cemetery Fees:  Mr Narborough informed members that following advice from Mr Andrew Thornalley, Mrs Cornwell had produced a Comparison Sheet showing various pricing structures from other Cemeteries in the area (Gayton Road, Hardwick Road and Hunstanton; Downham Market and Walpole St Andrew, Upwell and Marshland).

It was said that the Cemetery Fees had not been increased since 2014 and any new charges would come into effect from 1st April 2017.
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Mrs Cornwell explained that along with the Comparison Sheet she had provided members of the Assets Committee with a list of Recommended Cemetery Fees.

Members discussed the recommended fees and felt that the increase was reasonable.  Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Recommended Cemetery Fees produced by Mrs Cornwell; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell referred to the last sentence on the Cemetery Fee Sheet referring to the length of time a resident has left the Parish.

She felt that the Parish Council should consider increasing this from three to five years. She stated that some residents, if moved into Care Homes, can live for several years.

Mr Narborough proposed that the last sentence referring to persons who left the Parish of South Wootton less than three years before the date of death should be increased to five years, this was seconded  by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Precept 2017/2018 – Budget Requests:  Mr Narborough informed members that the Assets Committee had discussed a circulated list of possible budget requests.

Mr Narborough proposed that the possible budget requests should be put forward to the Finance Committee for discussion at their meeting in January 2017; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 

Parish Handyman: Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council following the interview of four candidates, has employed Ms Carol Noding as the new Parish Handyperson.

It was said that Ms Noding is due to commence employment with the Parish Council subject to references on 3rd January 2017, starting on Winter Hours (15 hours per week). Ms Noding’s employment will operate on a probationary period for the first six months.

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next Finance Committee Meeting will be held on 4th January 2017, when the full Parish Council is invited to discuss the budgets. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL): Mr Price informed members that the Parish Council had received from the Borough Council the Community Infrastructure Levy Document and the Examiners Assessment.

He stated that the document had been approved with some modifications.

Mr Price confirmed that the Community Infrastructure Levy would be going ahead with a start date on permissions granted on or after 15th February 2017.

He stated that payments in kind can be accepted for example; Additional Burial Ground, Allotments, Village Hall Improvements and Footpath Changes. 
Mr Price clarified that in South Wootton the CIL payment would be £60.00 per square metre, with the Parish Council receiving 25% with no cap as it has an adopted Neighbourhood Plan in place.
Mr Price stated that first 5% of the CIL Payment will pay for Administration and Officer Costs, with South Wootton Parish Council receiving 25% of the remaining 95%. The remaining 75% of the 95% would go towards the Borough and County Councils.

It was said that Parishes with no Neighbourhood Plan would receive 15% of the CIL capped at £100,000.

Mr Price stated that the Hall Lane development has been modeled on 500 new dwellings with the Knights Hill development modeled on 700 new dwellings (approximately 200 in South Wootton).

It was said that this could possibly equate to between £13 million and £16 million worth of CIL money.

David Goddard – Gap Farm: Mr Price informed members that the Parish Council had received an email from Mr David Goddard.

He confirmed that George Goddard Ltd has registered its Gap Farm holding under the call for sites. 
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9 Acre Field, Nursery Lane: Mr Price informed members that following the recent Planning Application from Hopkins & Moore, the Parish Council had noted that two objections had been submitted to the Borough Council regarding the application.
He explained that one objection was from the residents of Sylvan House and the other had been submitted by North Wootton Parish Council.

Mr Price read out the comments made by North Wootton Parish Council and informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had sent an informal email to North Wootton Parish Council in response to the points and concerns that had been made.

Policy – Parish Handyman Mr Smallwood confirmed that a number of applications had been received for the post of Parish Handyman, with five selected for interview.
He confirmed that the interview panel had consisted of himself, Mr Jordan, Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell, and that Ms Carol Noding had been appointed for the role subject to suitable references.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See Attached
Junior School: - See Attached  
Wootton Park: – Mr Price informed members that the matter of Time Credits had been discussed at the last Wootton Park meeting held on 29th November 2016.
He confirmed that there is now an option to purchase 400 Time Credits at a cost of £750.00.

The Credits would need to be purchased in April 2017 and it was agreed that the Handypersons workload would be monitored from January to March 2017 to see if they have enough time to devote to Wootton Park before a final decision is made.

Members felt that it was a nice idea, but perhaps no longer necessary.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes and said that there would be no further meetings until the New Year.
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Mrs Gotts informed that two new square planters have been purchased from Amberol, to replace the old wooden planters at the Pond.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
WNCCG

Newsletter



 

    Info

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

186
BCKLWN
  
   Premises License – Village Hall

         180.00
187
K & M Lighting
   Street Lighting Maintenance

         408.80

188
Amberol

   Planters –SWIB



         840.00

189
R McIntyre

   Leaf Clearance – Cemetery

         160.00

190
Viking


   Laminator and Stamps

                    150.26

191
CGM Ltd

   Nursery Lane Hedge Cutting

          270.00

192
CMG Ltd

   Allotment Hedge Cutting


          810.00
193
Mr Moon

   Village Hall Window Cleaning

            24.00
194
Total Gas & Power
   Street Lighting Supply

                     589.68
195
SLCC


   M Kirby – Membership


          108.00
196
HMRC


   Contribution – December 2016 

          960.79
197
Norfolk Pens Fund      Contribution – December 2016                      952.07
198
Prudential

   T Cornwell AVC – December 2016                  60.00
Bank balances as at 30.11.2016
Community Account
      

     
     21,197.33
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         185,000.00
Total                                                                                         £ 206,197.33
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th January 2017, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th January 2017                                                                                Chairman
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